
Town of Arlington, MA
Redevelopment Board

Agenda & Meeting Notice
December 20, 2021

 
 

This meeting is being held remotely in accordance with the Governor’s March 12, 2020 Order
Suspending Certain Provisions of the Open Meeting Law G.L. c. 30A, Section 20. Public
comments will be accepted during the public comment periods designated in the agenda. Per
Board Rules and Regulations, public comments will be accepted during the public comment
periods designated on the agenda. Written comments may be provided by email to
jraitt@town.arlington.ma.us by December 20, 2021 at 4:00 p.m. The Board requests that
correspondence that includes visual information should be provided by December 17, 2021 at
12:00 p.m.

The Arlington Redevelopment Board will meet Monday, December 20, 2021 at 7:30 PM in the
Join via Zoom at https://town-arlington-ma-us.zoom.us/j/85284618796, Meeting ID: 852 8461

8796. To call in, dial 1-646-876-9923, 852 8461 8796 then #

1. Continued Public Hearing
7:30 p.m. -
8:15 p.m.

Docket #3348, 833 Massachusetts Avenue
Board will continue hearing Special Permit Docket #3348 in accordance with
the provisions of M.G.L. Chapter 40A § 11, and the Town of Arlington Zoning
Bylaw Section 3.4, Environmental Design Review, in order to review
compliance with special condition 5 of the Special Permit Decision, dated
April 13, 2009, and in order to hear from the property owner regarding such
compliance. Special condition 5 of the Special Permit Decision refers to the
future redevelopment of the Atwood House at 851 Mass Ave.

Board will continue discussion with property owner regarding status of
compliance with Special Permit and may vote to close hearing. 

2. Meeting Minutes (12/6/21)
8:15 p.m. Board will review and approve meeting minutes 

3. Open Forum
8:20 p.m. Except in unusual circumstances, any matter presented for consideration of

the Board shall neither be acted upon, nor a decision made the night of the
presentation. There is a three-minute time limit to present a concern or
request.  

4. Executive Session
8:40 p.m. To approve meeting minutes from Executive Session on October 4, 2021 
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5. Correspondence Received
Correspondence received from:
D. Seltzer 12-19-2021
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Town of Arlington, Massachusetts

Continued Public Hearing

Summary:
7:30 p.m. -
8:15 p.m.

Docket #3348, 833 Massachusetts Avenue
Board will continue hearing Special Permit Docket #3348 in accordance with the provisions
of M.G.L. Chapter 40A § 11, and the Town of Arlington Zoning Bylaw Section 3.4,
Environmental Design Review, in order to review compliance with special condition 5 of the
Special Permit Decision, dated April 13, 2009, and in order to hear from the property owner
regarding such compliance. Special condition 5 of the Special Permit Decision refers to the
future redevelopment of the Atwood House at 851 Mass Ave.

Board will continue discussion with property owner regarding status of compliance with
Special Permit and may vote to close hearing. 

ATTACHMENTS:
Type File Name Description

Reference
Material Correspondence_from_R._Annese_received_via_email_10262021.pdf

10-26-21
Correspondence from
R. Annese received via
email

Reference
Material 211021_Conceptual_Design_Schemes.pdf 10-21-21 Conceptual

Design Schemes

Reference
Material

Notification_of_Bylaw_Violations_821_Mass._Ave._to_G._Noyes_7-
21-21.pdf

7-21-21 Notification of
Violation 821 Mass Ave.
to G. Noyes

Reference
Material Letter_from_Annese_re_Atwood_House.pdf

11-23-20 Letter from
Annese re Atwood
House

Reference
Material ARB_vote_regarding_821_Mass_Ave_050420.pdf 5-4-20 ARB Vote

regarding 821 Mass Ave
Reference
Material 833_Mass_Ave_Book_and_Page.pdf 12-18-19 833 Mass Ave

Book and Page

Reference
Material Cover_Letter_Special_Permit_833_Mass_Ave.pdf

12-10-19 Cover Letter
Special Permit 833
Mass Ave

Reference
Material Decision_Docket_3348_833_Mass_Ave.pdf

12-8-19 Decision
Docket 3348 833 Mass
Ave.

Reference
Material

Letter_to_Noyes_re_special_permit_#3348_12-16-
19_public_hearing_11182019.pdf

11-18-19 Letter to
Noyes re special permit
3348 12-16-19 Public
Hearing

Reference
Material Letter_to_Noyes_re_Atwood_House_081519.pdf 8-15-19 Letter to Noyes

re Atwood House
8-6-19 EDR Public
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Reference
Material

EDR_Public_Hearing_Memo_833_Mass_Ave.pdf Hearing Memo 833
Mass Ave.

Reference
Material 2009_Decision_Docket_3348.pdf 4-28-09 Decision Filing

Docket #3348
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10/26/21, 9:46 AM Rich Text Editor, BodyHTML

https://webmail.town.arlington.ma.us/WorldClient.dll?Session=Y2UKWC1D3PL3A&View=Compose&Forward=Yes&Number=22738&FolderID=0&Exte… 1/1

From: "Robert Annese" <law@robertannese.com>

To: "Jennifer Raitt" <JRaitt@town.arlington.ma.us>, "'Kelly Lynema'" <KLynema@town.arlington.ma.us>

Cc: "'Geoffrey Noyes'" <gpnoyes@comcast.net>, <monte@mfds-bos.com>

Date: Tue, 26 Oct 2021 09:15:35 -0400

Subject: Atwood House


CAUTION: This email originated from outside your organization. Exercise caution when opening attachments or 
clicking links, especially from unknown senders.

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the Town of Arlington's email system. Do not click links or open 
attachments unless you recognize the REAL sender (whose email address in the From: line in "< >" brackets) and 
you know the content is safe.

 
Hi Jenny:
 
I spoke with Geoff Noyes this morning and I recommended to him that we should not wait 
until December 6th to report back to the ARB regarding the outcome with the Historical 
Commission.
 
He agrees.
 
Can we recapture the November 15th date with the ARB.
 
Please let me know.
 
Thank you.
 
Bob
 
Robert J. Annese, Esquire
1171 Massachusetts Avenue
Arlington, MA 02476
Telephone:  781-646-4911
Facsimile:  781-646-4910
law@robertannese.com
 
 
BE AWARE OF WIRE FRAUD – IF YOU RECEIVE AN EMAIL FROM OUR OFFICE REQUESTING THAT YOU 
WIRE FUNDS, YOU MUST CALL OUR OFFICE AND VERBALLY CONFIRM THE REQUEST PRIOR TO THE 
TRANSFER OF ANY FUNDS. WIRING INSTRUCTIONS WILL ONLY COME FROM OUR OFFICE. IF YOU 
RECEIVE INSTRUCTIONS FROM ANY OTHER PARTY (INCLUDING YOUR LENDER) CALL US 
IMMEDIATELY.
 
CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE: This communication contains privileged and confidential information that is intended for 
the use of the individual or entity named above, only.  If the reader of this communication is not the intended recipient 
or the employee or agent responsible for delivering to addressee, you are notified that any dissemination or copying of 
this communication is strictly prohibited. If you received this message in error, please notify the Law Office of Robert J. 
Annese by phone at (781) 646-4911 and delete this communication from your system.
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821 Mass. Ave, Arlington MA
10.21.2021 

The Atwood House
Conceptual Design Schemes
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821 Mass. Ave, Arlington MA
10.21.2021 

Concept 01
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821 Mass. Ave, Arlington MA
10.21.2021 
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821 Mass. Ave, Arlington MA
10.21.2021 
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821 Mass. Ave, Arlington MA
10.21.2021 

Concept 02
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821 Mass. Ave, Arlington MA
10.21.2021 
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821 Mass. Ave, Arlington MA
10.21.2021 

PROPOSED PLANS
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UNIT SCHEDULE
NAME AREA COMMENTS

UNIT SCHEDULE
NAME AREA COMMENTS

UNIT 301 1,224.5 SF 3 BEDROOM
UNIT 302 463.4 SF STUDIO
UNIT 303 798.4 SF 1 BEDROOM +
Total Units: 7

UNIT SCHEDULE
NAME AREA COMMENTS

UNIT 101 1,063.4 SF 2 BEDROOM, ACCESSIBLE
UNIT 201 1,224.5 SF 3 BEDROOM
UNIT 202 641.9 SF 1 BEDROOM
UNIT 203 1,049.6 SF 2 BEDROOM
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SCHEME 2 - PROGRAM

10/20/21

UNIT SCHEDULE
NAME AREA COMMENTS

UNIT SCHEDULE
NAME AREA COMMENTS

UNIT 301 1,224.5 SF 3 BEDROOM
UNIT 302 463.4 SF STUDIO
UNIT 303 798.4 SF 1 BEDROOM +
Total Units: 7

UNIT SCHEDULE
NAME AREA COMMENTS

UNIT 101 1,063.4 SF 2 BEDROOM, ACCESSIBLE
UNIT 201 1,224.5 SF 3 BEDROOM
UNIT 202 641.9 SF 1 BEDROOM
UNIT 203 1,049.6 SF 2 BEDROOM
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May 4, 2020 
 
Geoffrey Noyes 
208 Beacon Street  
Marblehead, MA 01945 
 
Re: Environmental Design Review Special Permit 3348  
 
Dear Mr. Noyes, 
 
I am writing to follow-up from the April 27, 2020 Redevelopment Board meeting regarding the 
property you own located at 833 Massachusetts Avenue in Arlington, MA. This property has a 
Special Permit 3348 recorded at the Middlesex South Registry of Deeds Book 131350 and Page 
69 on August 18, 2009. Pursuant to this Decision, as the property owner you are required to 
abide by all permit conditions. The Arlington Redevelopment Board requested follow-up on 
actions with regard to future redevelopment of the “Atwood House” as referenced in Special 
Condition #5 in the original Special Permit.  
 
I am writing to inform you that on Monday, April 27, 2020, the Arlington Redevelopment Board 
voted unanimously (5-0) to close the hearing. In their vote, closing this hearing was conditioned 
on the following actions: 
 

• The property owner shall apply for a demolition permit within 30 days following this 
vote or by May 27, 2020.  

• The property owner shall apply for an Environmental Design Review Special Permit 
following expiration of the demolition delay period or earlier contingent upon Arlington 
Historical Commission rulings per Town Bylaw Article 6 Historically or Architecturally 
Significant Buildings.  

• If the property owner does not file a demolition permit, the owner shall apply for an 
Environmental Design Review Special Permit with a renovation plan for the existing 
building within 60 days or by June 27, 2020.  

 
Should you have any questions about this vote, please contact me at 781-316-3092. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Jennifer Raitt 
Secretary Ex-Officio 
 
cc: Andrew Bunnell, Chair 
      Robert J. Annese, Esquire  

 ARLINGTON REDEVELOPMENT BOARD 
 TOWN HALL ARLINGTON, MASSACHUSETTS  02476 
 TELEPHONE 781-316-3090 
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Town of Arlington, Massachusetts 

Department of Planning & Community Development 
730 Massachusetts Avenue, Arlington, Massachusetts 02476 

 

Public Hearing Memorandum 
The purpose of this memorandum is to provide the Arlington Redevelopment Board and public with technical 
information and a planning analysis to assist with the regulatory decision-making process.  
 
To:  Arlington Redevelopment Board 
 
From:   Jennifer Raitt, Secretary Ex Officio 
 
Subject:  Environmental Design Review, 833 Massachusetts Ave, Arlington, MA 

Docket #3348 
 
Date:   August 6, 2019 

 
I. Docket Summary 
 
This is an application by Gary McCoy, Poyant Signs, for CVS, at 833 Massachusetts Avenue, to 
re-open Special Permit Docket #3348. This is in accordance with the provisions of M.G.L. 
Chapter 40A Section 11, and the Town of Arlington Zoning Bylaw Section 3.4 Environmental 
Design Review. The applicant proposes to install new signage consistent with CVS rebranding. 
The re-opening of the Special Permit is to allow the Board to review and approve the signage, 
under Section 6.2, Signs.  

 
Materials submitted for consideration of this application: 

1. Environmental Design Review Special Permit Application dated June 27, 2019. 
 
II. Application of Special Permit Criteria (Arlington Zoning Bylaw, Section 3.3) 
 

1. Section 3.3.3.A.  
 The use requested is listed as a Special Permit in the use regulations for the 

applicable district or is so designated elsewhere in this Bylaw. 
  

The retail pharmacy is allowed in the B-4 Vehicular Oriented Business District. The 
Board can find that this condition is met. 
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Docket # 3348 
833 Massachusetts Avenue 

Page 2 of 7 
 

2 
 

 
2. Section 3.3.3.B.  

 The requested use is essential or desirable to the public convenience or welfare. 
 

The retail pharmacy has operated in this location for many years. The Board can find 
that this condition is met. 

 
3. Section 3.3.3.C.   

 The requested use will not create undue traffic congestion or unduly impair 
pedestrian safety. 

 
There are no exterior alterations other than signage. The Board can find that this 
condition is met. 

 
4. Section 3.3.3.D.   

The requested use will not overload any public water, drainage or sewer system or 
any other municipal system to such an extent that the requested use or any 
developed use in the immediate area or in any other area of the Town will be 
unduly subjected to hazards affecting health, safety, or the general welfare. 

 
This retail pharmacy has operated in this location for many years without overloading 
any public utilities. The Board can find that this condition is met. 

 
5. Section 3.3.3.E. 
 Any special regulations for the use as may be provided in the Bylaw are fulfilled. 
 

All such regulations are fulfilled. 
 

6. Section 3.3.3.F.  
The requested use will not impair the integrity or character of the district or 
adjoining districts, nor be detrimental to the health or welfare. 

 
The use does not impair the integrity or character of the neighborhood. The Board can 
find that this condition is met. 

 
7. Section 3.3.3.G.  

The requested use will not, by its addition to a neighborhood, cause an excess of the 
use that could be detrimental to the character of said neighborhood. 

 
The use will not be in excess or detrimental to the character of the neighborhood. The 
Board can find that this condition is met.  
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Docket # 3348 
833 Massachusetts Avenue 

Page 3 of 7 
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III. Environmental Design Review Standards (Arlington Zoning Bylaw, 
Section 3.4) 

 
A. EDR-1 Preservation of Landscape  

 The landscape shall be preserved in its natural state, insofar as practicable, by 
minimizing tree and soil removal, and any grade changes shall be in keeping with the 
general appearance of neighboring developed areas. 

 
There are no changes to the landscape as there are no proposed exterior alterations. 
The Board can find that this condition is met. 

 
B. EDR-2 Relation of the Building to the Environment 

  Proposed development shall be related harmoniously to the terrain and to the use, 
scale, and architecture of the existing buildings in the vicinity that have functional or 
visible relationship to the proposed buildings. The Arlington Redevelopment Board 
may require a modification in massing so as to reduce the effect of shadows on the 
abutting property in an R0, R1 or R2 district or on public open space. 

 
There are no changes to the exterior of the building other than the installation of new 
signage replacing the existing signage. The Board can find that this condition is met. 

 
C. EDR-3 Open Space 

 All open space (landscaped and usable) shall be so designed as to add to the visual 
amenities of the vicinity by maximizing its visibility for persons passing by the site or 
overlooking it from nearby properties. The location and configuration of usable 
open space shall be so designed as to encourage social interaction, maximize its 
utility and facilitate maintenance. 

 
 There are no changes to open space. The Board can find that this condition is met. 
 

D. EDR-4 Circulation  
With respect to vehicular and pedestrian and bicycle circulation, including 
entrances, ramps, walkways, drives, and parking, special attention shall be given to 
location and number of access points to the public streets (especially in relation to 
existing traffic controls and mass transit facilities), width of interior drives and 
access points, general interior circulation, separation of pedestrian and vehicular 
traffic, access to community facilities, and arrangement of vehicle parking and 
bicycle parking areas, including bicycle parking spaces required by Section 6.1.12 
that are safe and convenient and, insofar as practicable, do not detract from the use 
and enjoyment of proposed buildings and structures and the neighboring 
properties. 

  
The existing circulation does not change; however, the addition of a Do Not Enter sign 
will help ensure that circulation occurs as it is intended. The Board can find that this 
condition is met. 
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E. EDR-5 Surface Water Drainage  
Special attention shall be given to proper site surface drainage so that removal of 
surface waters will not adversely affect neighboring properties or the public storm 
drainage system. Available Best Management Practices for the site should be 
employed, and include site planning to minimize impervious surface and reduce 
clearing and re-grading. Best Management Practices may include erosion control and 
stormwater treatment by means of swales, filters, plantings, roof gardens, native 
vegetation, and leaching catch basins. Stormwater should be treated at least 
minimally on the development site; that which cannot be handled on site shall be 
removed from all roofs, canopies, paved and pooling areas and carried away in an 
underground drainage system. Surface water in all paved areas shall be collected in 
intervals so that it will not obstruct the flow of vehicular or pedestrian traffic and 
will not create puddles in the paved areas. 

 
In accordance with Section 3.3.4., the Board may require from any applicant, after 
consultation with the Director of Public Works, security satisfactory to the Board 
to insure the maintenance of all stormwater facilities such as catch basins, 
leaching catch basins, detention basins, swales, etc. within the site. The Board 
may use funds provided by such security to conduct maintenance that the 
applicant fails to do. 

 
The Board may adjust in its sole discretion the amount and type of financial 
security such that it is satisfied that the amount is sufficient to provide for any 
future maintenance needs. 

 
There will be no changes to the exterior of the building or surface water run-off as a 
result of this proposal. The Board can find that this condition is met. 

 
F. EDR-6 Utilities Service 

Electric, telephone, cable TV, and other such lines of equipment shall be 
underground. The proposed method of sanitary sewage disposal and solid waste 
disposal from all buildings shall be indicated. 

  
There will be no changes to the utility service as a result of this proposal. The Board 
can find that this condition is met. 

 
G. EDR-7 Advertising Features 

The size, location, design, color, texture, lighting and materials of all permanent 
signs and outdoor advertising structures or features shall not detract from the use 
and enjoyment of proposed buildings and structures and the surrounding 
properties. 
 
The existing CVS signage includes a slash, and appears as CVS/pharmacy. The 
proposed rebranding eliminates the slash and includes a heart in front of the words 
CVS pharmacy. The heart rebranding retains the typical red color associated with CVS. 
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The scope of work for the new signage includes removing the large signage above the 
main entrance of the building and other plaques, and replacing it with updated 
signage. A new Do Not Enter sign will be installed. All other directional signage will be 
retained. 
 
The signage on the Massachusetts Avenue frontage is currently 75.18 square feet and 
will be replaced with signage that measures approximately 33.08 square feet. The 
reason for the reduction is the size of the letters. The existing letters are 
approximately 36 inches and the proposed letters are 22.5 inches. Additionally, the 
new signage will include channel LED illumination. 
 
The main signage facing the parking lot is currently 33.41 square feet and will be 
replaced with signage that measures approximately 33.08 square feet. The existing 
letters are approximately 24 inches and the proposed letters are 22.5 inches. 
Additionally, the new signage will include channel LED illumination. 
 
Three plaques on the property will be updated. A plaque at the main entrance will be 
replaced. This plaque conveys information regarding the opening hours, the store 
manager, and the pharmacy manager. The plaque will remain but the CVS/pharmacy 
will be replaced with the heart branding. The receiving entrance plaque will be 
replaced with a 3 square foot plaque. A directional sign will be replaced at the drive-
thru pharmacy that indicates both lanes offer full service. It is approximately 4.17 
square feet. 
 
A new Do Not Enter sign will be installed at the end of the main drive aisle in the 
parking lot. At the rear of the site, the circulation is one way in order to access the 
drive-thru pharmacy. The Do Not Enter sign will reinforce the circulation pattern. The 
sign will be installed about 3 feet above grade and is approximately 2.25 square feet. 
All other directional signage remains as is on the property. 
 
The reduction in the size of the main signage, the lighting upgrade, and the addition of 
the Do Not Enter sign are improvements to the property. The Board can find that this 
condition is met. 
 

H. EDR-8 Special Features 
Exposed storage areas, exposed machinery installations, service areas, truck loading 
areas, utility buildings and structures, and similar accessory areas and structures 
shall be subject to such setbacks, screen plantings or other screening methods as 
shall reasonably be required to prevent their being incongruous with the existing or 
contemplated environment and the surrounding properties. 

 
No changes are proposed. The Board can find that this condition is met. 
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I. EDR-9 Safety  
With respect to personal safety, all open and enclosed spaces shall be designed to 
facilitate building evacuation and maximize accessibility by fire, police and other 
emergency personnel and equipment. Insofar as practicable, all exterior spaces and 
interior public and semi-public spaces shall be so designed to minimize the fear and 
probability of personal harm or injury by increasing the potential surveillance by 
neighboring residents and passersby of any accident or attempted criminal act. 

 
No changes are proposed. The Board can find that this condition is met. 

 
J. EDR-10 Heritage  

With respect to Arlington's heritage, removal or disruption of historic, traditional or 
significant uses, structures or architectural elements shall be minimized insofar as 
practical whether these exist on the site or on adjacent properties. 
 
The CVS building is not located on any local or State historic property listing. However, 
the adjacent Atwood House is identified as a significant building per Title VI, Article 6 
of the Town Bylaw. The signage rebranding does not impact the Atwood House and 
the Special Permit Decision retains jurisdiction over future plans for the structure as 
does the Historical Commission. The Board can find that this condition is met. 

 
K. EDR-11 Microclimate 

With respect to the localized climatic characteristics of a given area, any 
development which proposes new structures, new hard surface, ground coverage or 
the installation of machinery which emits heat, vapor or fumes shall endeavor to 
minimize insofar as practicable, any adverse impacts on light, air and water 
resources or on noise and temperature levels of the immediate environment. 

 
No changes are proposed. The Board can find that this condition is met. 
 

L. EDR-12 Sustainable Building and Site Design  
Projects are encouraged to incorporate best practices related to sustainable sites, 
water efficiency, energy and atmosphere, materials and resources, and indoor 
environmental quality. Applicants must submit a current Green Building Council 
Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design (LEED) checklist, appropriate to 
the type of development, annotated with narrative description that indicates how 
the LEED performance objectives will be incorporated into the project. 

 
No changes are proposed. The Board can find that this condition is met. 
 

IV. Conditions 
 

1. The final plans and specifications for signage shall be subject to final approval by 
the Department of Planning and Community Development (DPCD).  
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2. Any substantial or material deviation during construction from the approved plans 
and specifications is subject to the written approval of the Arlington 
Redevelopment Board.  
 

3. The conditions of the original Special Permit decision are still in force. The Board 
maintains continuing jurisdiction over this permit and may, after a duly advertised 
public hearing, attach other conditions or modify these conditions as it deems 
appropriate in order to protect the public interest and welfare. 
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Arlington Redevelopment Board 
Monday, December 6, 2021, 7:30 PM 

Meeting Conducted Remotely via Zoom  
Meeting Minutes 

 
This meeting was recorded by ACMi.  
PRESENT: Rachel Zsembery (Chair), Eugene Benson, Kin Lau, Melisa Tintocalis, Steve Revilak 
STAFF: Jennifer Raitt, Director of Planning and Community Development and Kelly Lynema, Assistant Director 
 

The Chair called the meeting to order and notified all attending that the meeting is being recorded by ACMi. 

The Chair explained that this meeting is being held remotely in accordance with the Governor’s March 12, 2020 order 
suspending certain provisions of the Open Meeting Law G.L. c. 30A, Section 20. This order from Governor Baker allows for 
meetings to be held remotely during this time to avoid public gatherings. 

The Chair introduced the first agenda item, Public Hearing for Docket #3680, Citizens Bank, 699 Mass Ave. The applicant 
was not available at the time the Chair introduce this agenda item so the Board moved on to an administrative agenda item 
to give the applicant more time to log into the meeting. 

The Chair introduced the fifth agenda item, Meeting Minutes for the 11/1/21 and 11/15/21 meetings. 
Mr. Benson moved to approve the 11/1/21 meeting minutes as amended, Ms. Tintocalis  seconded, approved 4-0 (Mr. Lau 
abstained as he was absent for a majority of this meeting.) 
Mr. Benson moved to approve the 11/15/21 meeting minutes as amended, Mr. Lau seconded, approved 5-0. 
 
The Chair opened the Public Hearing for Docket #3680 699 Mass Ave. as the applicant has arrived. Tracey Diehl explained 
that Citizens Bank is rebranding and changing signs and awnings at most of Citizens locations.  Ms. Diehl reviewed the 
changes for the 699 Mass. Ave. location.  Ms. Raitt said that this location is mainly changing the signage and most of the 
changes meet zoning bylaw requirements. This application has come before the Board due to the amount of signage and 
the few signs that do not meet bylaw requirements.  Mr. Lau asked about the dimensions of the roof sign with time and 
temperature. Ms. Diehl explained that only the logo portion of that sign would change. Mr. Lau said he was not concerned 
as that sign would be considered existing non-conforming.  Mr. Benson asked Ms. Diehl if she had a chance to review the 
staff memorandum that lists the signs that were missing dimension details, Ms. Diehl confirmed that those signs will be the 
same size as existing signs. Ms. Lynema asked Ms. Diehl about the height of the awnings, Ms. Diehl confirmed that the 
awnings will be above the required minimum of 8 feet. Mr. Benson said that the Board has to determine that it is in the 
public interest to allow larger signs than allowed in the bylaws. Ms. Diehl said that the signs in question are not legible so 
the larger signs would be legible for motorists. Mr. Benson said that the bylaws were put in place for a reason, and he is not 
convinced that these changes are in the public interest.  

Ms. Tintocalis said she was curious about the number of signs and the need for sign S4, which is facing the parking lot, 
which does not meet requirements. Ms. Tintocalis asked Ms. Diehl about the awning maintenance to ensure that the 
awnings do not become sun faded. Ms. Diehl said that the materials are not supposed to fade in the sun and that Citizens 
would be happy to comply with any required maintenance.  Ms. Diehl said that sign S4 is required because the drive 
through is not connected to the building and the signage is intended to assist customers locate the stand alone drive 
through.  

Mr. Revilak said that there is a provision in the sign bylaw regarding visibility on corners which prohibits signs 20-25 feet 
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from the corner. Mr. Revilak asked if that portion of the bylaw has been reviewed in regards to the entry signage, S11. Ms. 
Diehl said that entry sign labeled S11 is on the wall, which would not obstruct the sight triangle.  

The Chair had a question about the lighting for front entry sign, labeled S11. Ms. Diehl said that the light bar is a downward 
facing light intended to give a light wash over the awning, not a bright light and the lettering is not illuminated. The Chair 
asked if the light bar was intended to be wider that the awning and the window. Ms. Diehl said that the drawing is not 
accurate, that the light bar will match the width of the awning. Mr. Benson asked if this building was on the list of historic 
buildings. Ms. Lynema confirmed that the building is on the list of historic buildings and this applicant will have to go before 
the Historical Commission for review. The Chair opened the floor to public comment. As there were no members of the 
public in queue to speak, the Chair closed the floor to public comment.  

The Chair noted that the applicant agreed to reduce the size of the sign labeled S9 in the plans and the light bar and awning 
with sign labeled S11 would match the width of the existing windows. The Chair noted that signs labeled S2 and S4 are 
above the allowable signage size for their locations on the building and would need relief. Mr. Benson said that he does not 
see anything that makes it in the public interest to allow the signs that larger than what is allowed by the bylaw.  Mr. 
Benson said if the applicant would agree to decrease the size of those signs to meet bylaw requirements he would be ready 
to approve.  

Mr. Lau said that he feels that the one on Mass Ave would be legible from the street but does not feel the sign facing the 
parking lot is necessary. Mr. Lau said he would like to eliminate sign S4 and give relief for S2, which faces Mass. Ave. Mr. 
Revilak said that he feels the signs are well proportioned to the island roof itself. Mr. Revilak said he feels that S4 is 
redundant and would grant relief to S2. Mr. Benson said that sign on the canopy replaces an existing sign on the canopy and 
does not want to ask the applicant to remove an existing sign and replace another with a sign that is larger than allowed by 
the bylaw. Mr. Benson would be in favor of the applicant keeping both signs as long as they meet the size required by the 
bylaw.  Ms. Tintocalis said a comparison of the size disparity would be helpful to visualize the changes. Ms. Tintocalis asked 
about the 20% increase to signage. Ms. Diehl said without dead space the sign might measure just over 21 feet. Ms. Diehl 
said that shrinking that sign would result in it no longer being legible to motorists on the road. The Chair said that she likes 
the option of allowing relief for the Mass Ave. facing S2 sign and eliminating the S4 sign or having the applicant decrease 
the size of both S2 and S4. Mr. Benson said that he would like he signs reduced. Mr. Revilak and Ms. Tintocalis both said 
they support the Chair’s suggested options. The Chair asked Ms. Diehl which option Citizens would prefer. Ms. Diehl said 
that Citizens would prefer keeping the signage facing Mass. Ave. and asked if Citizens has the option to come back before 
the Board if Citizens would prefer keeping both signs at the reduced size.  
 
Mr. Lau moved to approve the signage as submitted with the following changes, to reduce the size of the signage for the 
monument sign labeled S9, to reduce the size of the light bar to match the width of the awning for sign S11, to reduce the 
size of S2 and S4 to comply with the bylaw or to eliminate sign S4, that faces the parking lot, in order to receive approval for 
the sign S2, that faces Mass. Ave., as submitted. The awnings must be maintained every two years as suggested by the 
applicant, Mr. Revilak seconded, approved 4-1 (Mr. Benson opposed). 

The Chair introduced the second agenda item, Continued Preliminary discussion of zoning amendments. Ms. Raitt said that 
a number of people have shared their ideas for possible zoning warrant articles. Annie LaCourt and Laura Wiener reviewed 
their proposed article regarding Two-Family Housing. Annie LaCourt said that they propose to change the zoning in R0 and 
R1 districts to allow the construction of two-family buildings by right. Ms. LaCourt said she believes that allowing two-family 
by right will increase housing production which is compatible with the Housing Production Plan. This change will allow for 
smaller home construction, the homes that are considered missing from town which are starter or small family homes. This 
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will help regionally and to make Arlington more affordable for young families, help with the housing crisis, and to create 
what Ms. LaCourt referred to as naturally more affordable housing. Ms. Wiener said that it increases units without creating 
physical density, parking, setbacks, so the neighborhoods will still feel the same. Ms. Wiener said that several places are 
considering no longer zoning for just single-family homes.   

Mr. Benson asked about accessory buildings and other structures if detached structures were considered. Ms. LaCourt said 
that she was thinking about just two-family homes, that the ADU article covers the accessory buildings.  

Mr. Lau asked if the Board received a similar proposal within the last few years. Mr. Lau said he would like to look at the 
comments received at that time and consider the changes at this time. Ms. Raitt said that the Board had a slightly divided 
vote and there was a recommendation for further study. Mr. Benson wanted to point out that this would not put two-
family homes in areas where they never existed, the two-family homes exist there now. Mr. Lau said that he would like to 
look at this further, that people who purchased a home in a one family home district purchased in those areas for a reason. 
Mr. Revilak said he presented this idea to the Board two years ago and there was a divided vote. Mr. Revilak said that there 
was a desire to attach performance standards at that time. Mr. Revilak said he appreciates the simpler approach. Mr. 
Revilak said that due to the pandemic there has been a rapid increase in housing prices in the last few years, the cost impact 
of the housing shortage is hitting us harder than it was back in 2020.  

Ms. Tintocalis said that this is a progressive approach and will consider this more. Ms. Tintocalis asked if Ms. LaCourt and 
Ms. Wiener have consulted with any real estate agents regarding fiscal residential real estate analysis, possibilities for 
teardowns, and parking issues. Ms. Tintocalis said that she appreciates using progressive trends to address a problem. The 
Chair said that the public’s concerns in 2020 were the issues Ms. Tintocalis brought up, property values and parking in their 
neighborhoods. Mr. Benson said he asked whether there could be a requirement for what the two-family houses would 
look like and since then the Town approved residential design guidelines.  

Mr. Benson asked if would make sense to make design guidelines mandatory for two-family homes in these areas. Ms. 
Weiner said the footprint requirements would not have to stay the same but setbacks and height would. Ms. Weiner said 
she agrees that they should look to see what the impacts would be. Ms. Weiner said it would be worth it to see how 
communities who have adopted these changes are progressing. Ms. LaCourt said that her neighborhood is not the kind of 
neighborhood she thought she was moving into because the neighborhood has transformed over the last 30 years and the 
prices of single family homes have skyrocketed. Ms. LaCourt said she thinks the parking is an issue but the current zoning 
would limit the number of parked cars allowed. Ms. LaCourt said she spoke with a developer who confirmed that 
developers would build two-family homes because they would make more money. Ms. LaCourt said that simplified 
performance standards that make sense for Town Meeting might be possible.  
 
The Chair introduced Barbara Thornton to give an overview of her possible zoning warrant article regarding starter homes. 
Ms. Thornton explained that current zoning encourages the building of McMansions and not starter family homes. Ms. 
Thornton said that more housing and more diverse kinds of housing needs to be made available.  This proposal would 
include all areas of town and require a change to the FAR and current dimensional requirements to allow for starter homes. 
The Housing Production Plan reinforces why this is so important, Ms. Thornton read the following statistics from the 
Housing Production Plan: over 60% of the town falls within its lowest density residential districts R0 and R1, minimum lot 
sizes of 6,000 and 9,000 feet respectively, the only types of structures allowed in these areas are detached single family 
dwellings, local zoning does not allow for enough diversity of housing types, a Special Permit is generally required for other 
types of homes which adds to the construction time, cost, uncertainty, and leaves permit approvals more vulnerable to 
unwarranted appeals. Ms. Thornton said that the town’s housing stock is getting old and will soon need to be rebuilt. If the 
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zoning is not changed the new homes will maximize the current zoning opportunities, Ms. Thornton said that two 2,000 
square foot homes is preferable to one 4,000 square foot home.  

Mr. Lau said he would encourage Ms. Thornton to continue developing the proposal. Mr. Lau said that Arlington is lacking 
aging in place housing in addition to starter homes. Mr. Benson said he thinks that it is a good idea to have smaller homes 
built to help with diversity in the town. Mr. Benson said that the impetus for this was a question Ms. Thornton posed years 
ago about the town allowing the construction of smaller homes on non-conforming lots.  

Ms. Tintocalis said she appreciates creative ways to create some options. Ms. Tintocalis said that she feels that there are 
larger market forces and one community cannot solve a lot of the affordable housing issues. Ms. Tintocalis said that 
exploring this as an option in addition to the work with ADUs but this is a national issue with housing and affordability.   

Mr. Revilak suggested that Ms. Thornton look at town homes or single family attached homes, anything to amortize the 
value of land will help. Most of Arlington’s parcels are developed so this would be a very gradual change over time. Mr. 
Revilak said that Arlington is a community in the middle of redevelopment.  

The Chair said that she agrees and is interested to see where this proposal continues evolving to. The Chair said that the 
proposal should address how gradually the changes would be made, making projections, talking with the real estate 
developers as was done with Ms. Thornton’s ADU article.  

Xavid Pretzer introduced his proposal regarding Floor to area ratios in business zoning districts. Mr. Pretzer said that 
increasing the FAR in these parcels would allow for more mixed-use development, more affordable housing, more housing 
along public transit corridors, more access to local businesses, more effective use of this accessible base in Arlington. 
Perhaps doubling the FAR in the B2 and B3 districts, which includes the areas with taller buildings along Mass. Ave. that 
were constructed before the current FAR limitations. Mr. Benson said that this has been discussed by the Board in the past, 
this is needed and this proposal should go forward. Mr. Lau said doubling the FAR may not be aggressive enough in some 
areas. A study would be necessary to determine the FAR within different areas along Mass. Ave. Ms. Tintocalis said that the 
proposal aligns with the Board’s goals and the Mater Plan. Mr. Revilak said he is also supportive. Mr. Revilak said a sampling 
of the non-conforming buildings in business districts and a list of one story buildings that would not be able to add a second 
story due to the current FAR limitations would be helpful. The Chair said that she is also supportive and said that modeling 
is important. Positive examples of pre-existing non-conforming structures should be provided to show the potential in those 
spaces that are unable to add additional stories due to FAR limitations.  
 
Ms. Raitt gave an overview of the Zoning Bylaw Working Group Recommendations. The recommendations include:  
reducing the number of Business Zoning Districts, reducing the number of uses requiring Special Permits, amending the 
Special Permit for Large Additions, addressing residential parking issues, amending standards for townhouses. The long 
range plan recommendations will be included with the Housing Production Plan, which aligns with the Master Plan. The 
Department completed three long-range plans in 2021, they are: Connect Arlington, the Net Zero Action Plan, and the Fair 
Housing Action Plan. A release from the State is expected this month with guidance regarding the MBTA Communities 
Choice legislation, that timeline will not allow for recommendations for the upcoming Town Meeting.  Ms. Raitt 
recommended the following for 2022 Annual Town Meeting: amending special permit for large additions, amending 
dimensional and parking requirements for multifamily uses, amendments to advance solar ready recommendations, and an 
amendment to allow two-family homes by right in nominally single-family districts where two-family dwellings were 
historically commonplace. Ms. Raitt recommended the following for 2022 Special Town Meeting: amendments related to 
the commercial corridors, recommendations from the Housing Plan, and amendments related to the MBTA Communities 
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Choice legislation. Mr. Benson said he would like to add building height minimums to part of the package to reduce 
Business Zoning Districts. Mr. Benson wanted to make sure that it is clear that the amendment to reduce the number of 
uses requiring Special Permits be a broad overview. Mr. Lau said that he agrees and that the Board should focus on the 
business corridor. Ms. Tintocalis said she would like to see the amendments related to commercial corridors included with 
the 2022 Annual Town Meeting so that the Board’s amendments do not just focus on housing. Ms. Raitt also reviewed the 
possibility for two other proposals for Special Town Meeting 2022 street activation/enhanced business district to encourage 
active uses in certain portions of Mass. Ave and Broadway. The other potential amendment regards street trees. Ms. Raitt 
said she would like the Board to start drafting the warrant article language in early January.  Mr. Revilak said he wants to, in 
addition to street trees in business districts, talk about converting some parking spaces to additional pedestrian space 
and/or planting space.  
 
The Chair introduced the third agenda item, Central School. Ms. Raitt reviewed the Memo of Understanding between the 
Office of the Comptroller and the Board in order to have the Comptroller’s office move to Central School offices while the 
High School is being renovated.  Also a lease extension with the Contributory Retirement Board through 11/1/2025. Mr. 
Benson asked if this tenant pays rent and if rent will increase. Ms. Raitt said they do and it will increase annually per their 
lease. 
 
Mr. Benson moved to authorize the Chair and Director to execute the MOU for the Comptroller’s Office, with updated rent 
information is as negotiated by Ms. Raitt, and the lease extension for Arlington Contributory Retirement Board office, Mr. 
Lau seconded, approved 5-0.  

The Chair introduced the fourth agenda item, ARB Meeting Schedule for through April 2022.  Mr. Benson moved to adopt 
the meeting schedule for January through April 2022, Mr. Lau seconded, approved 5-0. 

The Chair introduced the last agenda item, Open Forum and opened the floor to public comment.  
Sanjay Newton commented regarding the concerns about the proposed warrant article allowing two-family homes in one-
family zoning. Mr. Newton said that two-family homes are entry level homes, the town is going to change and we have to 
decide if we want giant single family homes or something else.  Mr. Newton said he would like to see something else. 

Chris Loreti said the proposed zoning articles related to two-family zoning changes in formerly all single family districts 
should be transparent about this being a great way to gentrifying the town. This will create two units that are more 
expensive and will create more tax revenue but not be great for affordability. Mr. Loreti said he has not seen Ms. 
Thornton’s proposal and the all proposal documentation should be posted with the online agenda. Mr. Loreti said regarding 
FAR discussions that parking and open space should be considered the current FAR limits are not far off.  

James Fleming said he loves the FAR article and with that and the two-family article there will be more customers for local 
businesses.   

With no additional members of the public in queue to speak the Chair closed the Open Forum portion of the meeting. 

Mr. Lau moved to adjourn, Ms. Tintocalis seconded, approved 5-0.  
Meeting adjourned. 
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12/20/21, 8:10 AM Rich Text Editor, BodyHTML

https://webmail.town.arlington.ma.us/WorldClient.dll?Session=ECZ08MTXDXJ9G&View=Compose&Forward=Yes&Number=23903&FolderId=0 1/1

From: Don Seltzer <timoneer@gmail.com>

To: Rachel Zsembery <rzsembery@town.arlington.ma.us>

Cc: Eugene Benson <EBenson@town.arlington.ma.us>, Jenny Raitt <jraitt@town.arlington.ma.us>,  JoAnn Robinson 
<robinsj@rcn.com>, "KLau@town.arlington.ma.us" <KLau@town.arlington.ma.us>, 
 "MTintocalis@town.arlington.ma.us" <MTintocalis@town.arlington.ma.us>,  "srevilak@town.arlington.ma.us" 
<srevilak@town.arlington.ma.us>

Date: Sun, 19 Dec 2021 23:03:13 -0500

Subject: Docket 3348 - 821 & 833 Mass Ave


CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the Town of Arlington's email system. Do not click links or open 
attachments unless you recognize the REAL sender (whose email address in the From: line in "< >" brackets) and 
you know the content is safe.

 
CAUTION: This email originated from outside your organization. Exercise caution when opening attachments or 
clicking links, especially from unknown senders.
To: Chair Redevelopment Board

I wish to call to the attention of the Board a few loose ends regarding the Special Permit for 833 Mass Ave.

There are markings on the sidewalk in front of the Atwood House that suggest that a surveyor has been on the site 
within the last few months.  However, no certified plot plan has been submitted with the various proposals presented 
to both this Board and the Historical Commission.  Last month I presented deed information and an Assessor’s map 
that seem to show possible conflicts with the applicant’s plans.  The Applicant should provide this Board with a proper 
certified survey to assist in evaluating between the various options presented.

The 2009 Special Permit required that a landscaped area be provided in front of the CVS that was to be built.  This 
condition was never complied with.  In the more recent 2019 decision, this landscaping condition was reemphasized.  
Two years later, there has been no apparent response to this requirement.

Don Seltzer
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